

Be Careful at Christmas

Remember: Any increase in contact with other people increases the risk you will catch or spread coronavirus.

When following these new rules, we must each continue to take personal responsibility to limit the spread of the virus and protect our loved ones, particularly if they are vulnerable. For many of us this will mean that it isn't possible to celebrate Christmas in the way we normally would.

The rules on forming and using a Christmas bubble will be the law. We must follow them to minimise the spread of infection.

The Christmas bubbles are in addition to the Tier 2 rules which will remain in place.

Between 23 and 27 December:

- You can form an exclusive 'Christmas bubble' composed of people from no more than three households
- You can only be in one Christmas bubble (unless you are under 18yrs with separated parents.)
- You cannot change your Christmas bubble
- You can travel between tiers and UK nations for the purposes of meeting your Christmas bubble
- You can only meet your Christmas bubble in private homes or in your garden, places of worship, or public outdoor spaces
- You can continue to meet people who are not in your Christmas bubble outside your home according to the rules in the tier where you are staying
- You cannot meet someone in a private dwelling who is not part of your household or Christmas bubble
- You should travel to meet those in your Christmas bubble and return home between the 23 and 27 December. Anyone travelling to or from Northern Ireland may travel on the 22 and 28 December.
- You must not form a Christmas bubble if you are self-isolating.

Christmas bubbles, **support bubbles** and **childcare bubbles** are all different things and have their own specific rules, please the Questions and Answers below.

Before your Christmas bubble:

• You should reduce unnecessary contact with people you do not live with as much as possible in the two weeks before you form your Christmas bubble.

- Children should continue to go to school.
- You should work from home if you can, but you should avoid unnecessary social interaction

Any increase in contact with other people increases the risk you will catch or spread coronavirus.

After your Christmas bubble:

- In the two weeks that follow your last meeting with your Christmas bubble, you should reduce your contact with people you do not live with as much as possible.
- Children can continue to go to school.
- You can go to work if you cannot work from home, but you should avoid unnecessary social interaction.

Q&A About your Christmas bubble

What if I am already in a support bubble?

Existing support bubbles count as one household towards the three-household limit. So, if you are in a support bubble, you can collectively form a Christmas bubble with two other households. This applies only to support bubbles as set out in law. You should, however, consider the risks of doing so and keep your Christmas bubble as small as possible.

What if I am in a childcare bubble?

Between 23 and 27 December, you can continue to use a childcare bubble, but only if reasonably necessary for the purposes of childcare and where there are no reasonable alternatives.

If you want to meet socially with the other household in your childcare bubble, you should include them in your Christmas bubble. You and the other household in your childcare bubble would count as two households towards the three-household limit for Christmas bubbles.

What if children's parents are separated?

Children (under-18) whose parents do not live together may be part of both parents' Christmas bubbles, if their parents choose to form separate bubbles.

But these are the only people who are allowed to be in two bubbles.

What if I want to be in a bubble which doesn't include the people I normally live with?

You are allowed to form a different Christmas bubble from the people you live with normally. If you and the people you are living with want to be in different Christmas bubbles, you can choose to stay somewhere else with different people for this period and form a Christmas bubble with that household and one other household (this will count as

three households). So, if you want to spend Christmas with other people, and not the people you live with, you will become one household and can only meet with two other households.

If you do this you should take additional steps to prevent the opportunity for the virus to spread within your household, and between bubbles.

This might include:

Staying with another member of your Christmas bubble between 23 and 27 December where possible (so that you are not staying in your normal household and then travelling to your Christmas bubble i.e. sleeping in one Christmas bubble and spending the day in another Christmas bubble.)

Taking extra precautions such as cleaning surfaces and contact points like door handles and letting in as much fresh air as possible after someone has visited your household

Can we travel to our Christmas bubble and stay overnight?

Between 23 and 27 December, we can travel between tiers and other nations of the UK if necessary, to meet with other households in our Christmas bubble or return home.

Once at your destination, you should follow the rules in that tier.

You should not travel to see your bubble before 23 December or travel back after the 27 December except in exceptional circumstances (for example, if a member of your Christmas bubble develops symptoms of COVID-19 and you are required to self-isolate).

Anyone travelling to or from Northern Ireland may travel on the 22 and 28 December.

Transport routes may be busier than normal. Plan your journey and check for disruption before you leave to help keep everyone safe when travelling for Christmas.

- You should avoid making unnecessary stops during your journey
- Where possible, avoid sharing a car with people not in your household

If you plan to travel to Scotland, Wales or Northern Ireland, you should read guidance from Scotland, Wales or Northern Ireland before you travel.

If you need to travel with your Christmas bubble, wherever you are, you should follow **Safer Transport guidance**. You should:

Plan, and avoid the busiest routes, as well as busy times

Keep your distance when you travel, where possible.

- 1. Wash or sanitise your hands regularly
- 2. Wear a face covering on public transport in England unless you are exempt

Different rules may apply to travel arrangements in Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland.

Can we stay in a hotel or rent a property?

You can stay in a hotel during the Christmas period, including in a tier 3: Very High alert area but only by yourself, or with other members of your household.

You can stay in private rented accommodation with members of your household, or your Christmas bubble.

What if I am a student returning home for Christmas?

If you are a student who has moved home for the university holidays, you are considered to be part of the household to which you have returned. You are not treated as part of your term-time household for this period.

What can Christmas bubbles do?

If someone is in your Christmas bubble, you can visit each other's homes and stay overnight, including in private rented accommodation. You can also go to a place of worship together or meet in public outdoor spaces.

We know that it's easier to catch and spread the virus in an indoor space, especially if there is little flow of fresh air. Therefore, when meeting your Christmas bubble, you should take these measures to prevent the spread of the virus:

- wash your hands frequently
- clean touch points regularly, such as door handles and surfaces

If you are only visiting someone for a short time, you should:

- keep socially distanced from anybody you do not live with as much as possible
- make sure you let as much fresh air in as you can during a visit and after visitors have left, without getting cold, by opening windows and doors

What can't Christmas bubbles do?

You cannot meet your Christmas bubble in any other indoor setting, such as a pub, hotel, shop, theatre, or restaurant. In these settings, rules on who you can and cannot meet depend on your tier.

Can we meet with friends who are not in our Christmas bubble?

Inside -

Between 23 to 27 December you **must not** meet friends or family in your home unless they are part of your Christmas bubble.

Outside -

You can continue to meet people who are not in your Christmas bubble outside your home according to the rules in the tier you are staying in.

What if someone in our Christmas bubble gets COVID-19?

If a member of your Christmas bubble tests positive for coronavirus or develops coronavirus symptoms between the 23 and 27 December, or up to 48 hours after members of the bubble last met, all members of the bubble must self-isolate for 14 days, as if they were members of the same household.

What if I am supposed to be self-isolating during 22 - 27th December?

You must not form a Christmas bubble if you have coronavirus symptoms or are self-isolating. These rules are the law and you must follow them even if it means not meeting with friends or family over Christmas.

You must also follow rules on self-isolation, which apply if either you, someone you live with, someone in your childcare or support bubble, or someone you have been in contact with, has symptoms or has tested positive for coronavirus. The self-isolation rules are: 10 days if you have COVID-19 symptoms and 14 days for your household.

What if I am clinically extremely vulnerable?

You are still able to form a Christmas bubble if you are clinically extremely vulnerable but it does involve greater risks for you. You will minimise your risk of infection if you limit social contact with people that you do not live with.

Forming a Christmas bubble is a personal choice and should be balanced against the increased risk of infection. If you do decide to form a Christmas bubble you can take extra precautions set out in Guidance for the Clinically Extremely Vulnerable. Others in your bubble should be mindful of your increased risks and be extra vigilant in the days before you get together.

You should take particular care to follow this advice if you are in a Christmas bubble with anybody who is vulnerable or clinically extremely vulnerable. The guidance is here

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/guidance-on-shielding-and-protecting-extremely-vulnerable-persons-from-covid-19/guidance-on-shielding-and-protecting-extremely-vulnerable-persons-from-covid-19

I am in a care home, what should I do?

The guidance on care homes applies to England - see guidance for Wales, Scotland, and Northern Ireland.

Spending time with others outside the care home will increase risk of exposure to coronavirus for the resident and the other residents in their home on their return and is likely to place an additional burden on the care home. **Given this, visits out of care homes should only be considered for care home residents of working age**. Residents, their families and care homes should very carefully consider whether this is the right thing to do, or whether visiting at the care home would provide meaningful contact in a safer way.

Please put a LINK TO THE REST OF THE CARE HOME INFO below: link it to *

Some residents of working age may be able to leave their care home to form a bubble, in agreement with the home and subject to individual risk assessments. A care home resident may form a bubble with one other household and should not form a three-household Christmas bubble at any point.

If a care home resident does join a household for Christmas, they should maintain social distance, wash hands regularly, and let plenty of fresh air into rooms by opening windows and doors.

Others in the household should take steps to minimise the risk to the care home resident and others in the care home, recognising that introducing coronavirus to a care home puts all those who live and work there at risk. All members of the bubble should:

- Take steps to minimise their potential exposure to coronavirus by limiting the number of people they meet for two weeks prior to allowing a care home resident into their household
- Talk to the care home about getting tested prior to meeting the care home resident outside the care home. In order to safely return to the care home, the resident will need to be tested and isolated.

The government we will provide further details shortly through the publication of relevant guidance. *

Please remember:

The more people you see, the more likely it is that you will catch or spread coronavirus (COVID-19).

You can spread coronavirus to others even if you and the people you meet have no symptoms.

You and the other people in your Christmas bubble need to consider these risks carefully before agreeing to form a bubble.

You should consider ways to celebrate Christmas in other ways, such as the use of technology and meeting outdoors, without bringing households together or travelling between different parts of the country.

You should keep taking steps to reduce the spread of the virus, and this will help ensure that the festive period is as safe as possible. This includes:

- Ensuring indoor spaces get as much fresh air as possible
- Washing your hands regularly and for 20 seconds
- Following rules on self-isolation if you develop symptoms or test positive for coronavirus
- You should get a free NHS test if you have symptoms, have been asked to by your local council or your hospital, or are taking part in a government pilot project.

Everybody in a Christmas bubble is responsible for taking clear steps to prevent catching and spreading the virus. If we do not follow these rules, we increase the risk of catching the virus, and spreading it to your friends and family.

You can read the full guidance on Christmas bubbles here

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/making-a-christmas-bubble-with-friends-and-family/making-a-christmas-bubble-with-friends-and-family